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Courthouse, Room 303    901 North 9th Street    Milwaukee, WI 53233   Telephone: 414-278-4300    FAX: 414-223-1283
REFERRAL FROM TPW ON FILE NO  14-473.DOC


Date:	June 27, 2014

To:	Honorable Supervisors of the Transportation, Public Works
	and Transit Committee

cc:	Jodi Mapp
	Kelly Bablitch
	All Supervisors
	Brian Dranzik
	Dan Boehm
	Raisa Koltun
From:	Paul Bargren[image: ]
	Corporation Counsel  

Re:	Referral re File No. 14-473

At its meeting of June 11, 2014, the Committee referred File No. 14-473 to this Office.  It contains an informational report dated May 16, 2014 from Brian Dranzik, Director, Department of Transportation, regarding Taxicab Dispatch Service.  This report by Director Dranzik was in response to the Resolution in File No. 13-652 regarding County operation of a taxicab service and taxicab dispatch service.  The Resolution was adopted by the County Board on November 7, 2013, notwithstanding the veto of the County Executive.  

Director Dranzik’s May 16 report was specifically in response to that portion of the File No. 13-652 Resolution stating:

	BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, Milwaukee County will develop, through its transit system, a taxicab dispatch service available to all permitted taxicabs;

At the June 11 meeting of the Committee, Department of Transportation representatives noted that they had learned of a statute that could affect the implementation of this provision in the Resolution.  As a result, the matter was referred to this Office for a report back for the July cycle.

The statute in question is Wis. Stat. § 59.58(3), which grants counties the power to operate public transit systems.  This grant of power does not include operating taxi systems and in one case explicitly forbids taxi operations.  

Under § 59.58(3)(d), a county may acquire a “transportation system.”  “Taxicabs” are expressly excluded from the definition of a “transportation system” that the County may acquire.  Id.[footnoteRef:1]  Other provisions in § 59.58(3) allow counties to purchase buses and lease them to private companies (such as MTS), apply for federal aid for buses, and provide grants to private companies that operate buses (such as MTS).  Finally, § 59.58(5) expressly authorizes “specialized transportation services” by the county, namely the paratransit system. [1:  	Also prohibited to the county are school bus and charter bus systems.
] 


In sum, in the only spot taxis are addressed in the statute authorizing county transit, counties are forbidden by the state to acquire taxi systems.  Nowhere does the statute expressly authorize county taxi systems in the way that county bus and paratransit systems are authorized.  Under standard rules of construction, this is conclusive evidence that counties and their transit providers such as MTS are not authorized to operate taxi systems.  This would include not operating taxi dispatch services.

This is consistent with my November 7, 2013, memo, stating that in Wis. Stat. § 349.24, the state has authorized only city councils and village and town boards to regulate and license a taxicab business and that there is no comparable authorization allowing a County Board to regulate and license taxis.  That memo noted that counties have only such powers as are expressly conferred by the state and that county home rule powers do not extend to create taxi authority for the county where none is expressly granted.

Based on the above analysis, § 59.58 prevents the County from offering any taxi service, including a taxi dispatch service.
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